Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



MERRY CHRISTMAS

Around the Lindenwood Campus

M ME. HELENE LYOLENE, noted dress designer who formerly conducted her own salon in Paris and who is now a style consultant and lecturer in New York City, arrived on the campus for a month's visit on November 10. She will lecture to the art and clothing classes and hold private consultations with students on their problems of dress and appearance.

Dr. Kate L. Gregg, professor emeritus of English, addressed the Howard County Historical Society at Fayette, Mo. on November 20, on "Boonslickers in the Gold Rush." Dr. Gregg was not successful at the polls in her race for State Representative, but she insists her first experience in politics was a "liberal education" and lots of fun.

The first Book Fair in the college's history was held on the campus on November 14 under the sponsorship of Hagedorn's Book Shop of St. Louis. Exhibits of books on a wide variety of subjects were displayed in the Library Club Room.

Lindenwood went over the top in its contribution this year to the Community Chest. The college's quota of \$1,000 was exceeded, the final contribution being \$1,062, all of which went to the USO. Guy C.

Motley was campus chairman, with Dr. Alice E. Gipson, heading the faculty division and Dr. Florence Schaper the student division.

One of the first projects of the Lindenwood Chapter of the Red Cross has been to prepare 25 Christmas gift boxes to be sent to sailors. The campus Red Cross chapter plans a full program for the school year.

"Tish" a comedy by Mary Roberts Rinchart, was the first event of the college dramatic year. It was presented on November 15 under the direction of Miss Clo Rose Mitchell, of the Speech Department.

Miss Martha Boyer, new member of the Speech Department faculty, attended the recent radio conference held at Stephens College, Columbia, Mo.

"America Faces East" was the subject of an address to the students by Mrs. Honinger Fisher on October 10.

For the first time since Pearl Harbor, Lindenwood students had a four-day Thanksgiving holiday this year. The holiday began on November 27 and classes will be resumed on December 2.

In this Issue:

The Cover

Lindenwood's Christmas greeting to all its daughters was designed by Miss Mary Ellen Priest, a Sophomore, of Moline, Ill.

Christmas Vacation

Page Three

Roll Call of Class of 1928

Page Four

Nine Seniors in Who's Who

Page Five

Alumnae News

Pages Seven and Eight

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 120

December, 1946

No.4

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

Light a Candle Christmas Eve

This Christmas we shall be free from the worry of war though there remains much to be accomplished.

The college is proud of its history and thankful for the wonderful young women who have come here throughout the years. On this Christmas eve light a candle at midnight for Lindenwood, hope for a better and happier world, and for the future of Lindenwood that we may continue to serve the young women who come here.

GUY C. MOTLEY, Assistant to the President.

Christmas Vacation Starts December 17 and Will Close on January 3

THE Christmas spirit is already in the air at Lindenwood. The college's second postwar Christmas vacation will begin after classes on December 17 and will end at 11 a. m. on January 3. The first three class periods on January 3, which will be missed, will be held on Saturday morning, January 4.

After the blackout of the war years the Christmas tree on the campus will be lighted again this year and plans are now being made for the annual Christmas parties in the residence halls.

The Christmas story contest, a Lindenwood tradition sponsored by the English Department, will be held again this year, with the winners to be announced shortly before the vacation begins.

Lindenwood again asks all of its alumnae to carry on the tradition of a lighted candle on Christmas Eve. Because the college's resources are concentrated on providing educated leadership for the post years, Lindenwood will not send a Christmas candle this year. But the college asks that all alumnae join in the symbol of the lighted candle and hopes that in its golden radiance will be found Lindenwood's warm Christmas greetings to all its daughters.

115 Alumnae Attend Lindenwood Dinner in Kansas City

Approximately 115 Lindenwood alumnae, including a number of delegates to the Missouri State Teachers Association convention, attended the annual Lindenwood dinner on November 7 at the Muehlbach

Hotel in Kansas City. The dinner is given each year in the city in which the teachers' convention is held.

Guy C. Motley, secretary of the college, presided at the dinner and introduced the principal speaker, the Rev. Dr. Layton Mauze, pastor of the Central Presbyterian Church of Kansas City. Dr. Mauze spoke on the subject, "Christian Education in Our Community."

Lindenwood Alumna Has Radio Music Program in Toledo

Approximately 24,000 children listen each week to the music programs presented every Tuesday at 1:45 p.m. over Radio Station WSPD in Toledo, Ohio, by Miss Evelyn Wahlgren. Miss Wahlgren, who is a member of the staff of the Toledo Museum of Art, was graduated from Lindenwood in 1942 and received the Lindenwood fellowship for graduate study. During her college days she frequently represented the college on musical programs.

Her radio program is entitled "Making Friends With Music." It is a "must" for all the music classes of the Toledo schools.

Dr. Alice Parker Gives Address

Dr. Alice Parker, of the English Department, addressed the Hannibal, Mo., chapter of the American Association of University Women on November 14. Her subject was "Economical and Political Conditions in the Middle East."

Second Installment of Roll Call of the Class of 1928

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

This month we present the second installment of the roll call of the Class of 1928. The class roll will be completed in the next issue. The following members have responded to the Alumnae office's request for news about themselves and their activities:

Frances Helene Stumberg (Mrs. John L. Nuelsen), 1401 N. Harrison St., Arlington, Va.: "In 1937 I married John Nuelsen, then on fellowship in the Department of Germanic Languages at the University of Chicago; since then successively a college professor and Navy Communications officer. During the war I worked in Navy Communications here in Washington and I worked also as typist at the Red Cross and had great fun bathing and feeding small babies at St. Ann's Infant Asylum. When my husband returned from Germany last fall, we adopted a ten-month-old boy, John Bernhardt Nuelsen—a splendid enterprising, happy little fellow. In the spring we hope to adopt another baby. This all makes rather tame copy, but oh, such good living!"

"Billie" Mildred Henney (Mrs. Raymond C. Hughes), 4165 Middlesex Dr., San Diego, Calif.: "After graduating from Lindenwood, I spent a year in the University of Illinois Library School, getting my degree there in June, 1929 and a husband the following September. I worked in the library at Illinois for two years and then my husband and I went to New England. We lived in various parts of New Englandwherever Chevrolet Motor Co. sent us. The longest stay was eight years in Hanover, N. H., where some of my classmates may remember I went to attend a Dartmouth Carnival in my senior year at L. C. I saw many of them during eight years and did not have to travel so far! After Pearl Harbor, my husband and I piled our belongings and our cat in the car and headed for San Diego. During the war Ray was Assistant Head of Sub-contract for Consolidated Aircraft Corp. I spent over a thousand volunteer hours with the Army Aircraft Warning Service, plotting the course of all aircraft in the skies within miles of San Diego and hoping all belonged to Uncle Sam. The day after the Japs quit, my husband quit Consolidated and went in as a partner in a very fine and exclusive furniture store here. So we feel we are settled San Diegans and we love it. Being an enthusiastic gardener, golfer, seamstress and housekeeper seems to keep me out of mischief."

Kathryn Walker, 208 Willcox Ave., Marion, S. C.: "My time since graduation has been busy if not exciting. We moved to this little southern town in the fall of '28, and here Mother and I have been ever since. For ten years I commuted to a rural high school and since then have taught in Marion High School, using that English, French, and Spanish which I majored in at Lindenwood. School, church, book club, and of course, recently, war work have kept me busy winters; summers I have gone to the nearby beach to my aunt's cottage, attended summer school twice, and had some nice trips. The best was the junket to the World's Fair in Chicago, when I visited Mary Elizabeth Ambler in St. Louis and got back to L. C., seeing our dear Dr. Roemer and Mr. Motley, both of whom called me by name, and was I proud! Christmas letters bring news that helps me forget I am so far away from you all. And these families all sound so sweet; my children are two small cousins whom I adore and help spoil."

Mary Frances Stone (Mrs. D. Raymond Morgan), 1811 Mountain Ave., Wauwatosa, Wis.: "I am still raising my family. Larry will be 15 next month, and Nancy Rae was just 12. It seems a full time job keeping them going, but it certainly is fun. I spent a month in Florida last winter."

Jeanette Martin (Mrs. Garry S. Taniguchi), 419 W. Armitage Ave., Chicago 14, Ill.: "Since leaving L. C., I am afraid my life has not been too eventful and yet happy. I completed my work at Kansas State Teachers College at Pittsburg, Kan., continuing my music. I taught school for a number of years in Joplin and studied voice with a fine teacher, Oliver Sovereign, who incidently is married to a Lindenwood girl, Roberta Keith. When the war came, I became an Army wife. My husband never was sent overseas so I went with him to the Twin Cities in Minnesota where he was stationed. I now find my time well taken up with a lovely eight-month-old daughter for whom I have high hopes of attending L. C. too. We are now in Chicago where my husband is in business."

Geraldine Frances Thompson, Linton Apts., Lowell, Ind.: "I have taught school most of the time since I graduated from Lindenwood. Of course, there have been summer vacations—and they usually mean delightful trips. After I left Lindenwood I taught for five years and then attended the University of Ill. and received my M. A. degree. While there I became greatly interested in speech correction and have been working in that field in addition to my regular school duties. Then I decided upon a degree in Library Science and set forth to secure it, but after having a fling as a

(Continued on page 6)

Nine Lindenwood Seniors Are Chosen for Who's Who in American Colleges

College's Representatives Selected For Character, Scholarship, And Leadership In Extra-Curricular Campus Activities

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE is represented by nine Seniors in this year's edition of "Who's Who in American Colleges and Universities." The edition, published this fall, includes campus leaders from all major institutions of higher education in the nation. The basis of selection is character, scholarship, and leadership in campus activities. Lindenwood's representatives this year are:

Miss Erle Dean Bass, of El Dorado, Ark., who is vice-president of the Senior Class. Miss Bass, who was president of last year's Junior Class, is also vice-president of the Student Government Association. She was awarded the Eta Upsilon Gamma Scholarship last June. She is a member of Beta Pi Theta and of the Red Cross.

Miss Helen Horvath, of St. Charles, who is editor of the 1947 Linden Leaves. Miss Horvath is president of the Annual Board, vice-president of the Day Students, and treasurer of Pi Gamma Mu. At commencement last June she was awarded the Progress Prize in Voice. She is a member of the Choir, Alpha Sigma Tau, Der Deutsche Verein, Sigma Tau Delta, Beta Pi Theta, and the League of Women Voters.

Miss Louise McGraw, of Williamstown, Ky., who is president of the Student Government Association. Miss McGraw is also president of the Future Teachers of America, and of Sigma Tau Delta, and is secretary of the League of Women Voters. She was assistant editor of the 1946 Linden Leaves and is a member of Pi Gamma Mu and the Instrumental Association.

Miss Keltah Long, of Elizabethtown, Ky., who is president of the Instrumental Association. Miss Long's campus activities also include serving as secretary of Der Deutsche Verein, vice-president of the International Relations Club, treasurer of the Poetry Society and treasurer of Sigma Tau Delta. She is also a member of the Athletic Association, Alpha Sigma Tau and the Triangle Club. She was awarded the Biology Prize last June.

Miss Marian Pendarvis, of River Forest, Ill., who is organization editor of the Linden Leaves. Miss Pendarvis is secretary-treasurer of Alpha Sigma Tau and is a member of Pi Gamma Mu, Beta Pi Theta, the Triangle Club, Terrapin and the Athletic Association.

Miss Colleen Johnson, of Caldwell, Kan., who is president of Mu Phi Epsilon. Miss Johnson is also treasurer of Delta Phi Delta and was awarded the In Hall of Fame



Miss Jan Miller, of Indianapolis, Ind., who has been nominated by the Linden Bark for the Gampus Hall of Fame. Miss Miller, a Junior, is president of the Student Christian Association. She is a member of the Linden Leaves staff, Alpha Sigma Tau, Encore Club, Pi Alpha Delta and the League of Women Voters.

Progress Prize in Music Theory and the Sigma Iota Scholarship last June. She is a member of Der Deutsche Verein, the Red Cross, the Encore Club, the Choir, International Relations Club, and Alpha Mu Mu.

Miss Margaret McKinney, of Baxter Springs, Kan., who is president of Pi Gamma Mu. Miss Mc-Kinney is a member of Alpha Sigma Tau, Sigma Tau Delta, El Circulo Espanol, the Sociological Society and the Future Teachers of America.

Miss Margaret Kendall, of Granite City, Ill., who is treasurer of the Triangle Club and winner of the Chemistry Prize for 1946. Miss Kendall is a member of Der Deutsche Verein, the Orchestra, the Encore Club, Alpha Sigma Tau, and Sigma Tau Delta.

Miss Margaret Marshall, of Fairfield, Ill., who is business manager of the Linden Leaves and president of the Encore Club. Miss Marshall is also president of El Circulo Espanol and is a member of Alpha Sigma Tau, Pi Gamma Mu, Tau Sigma, the Home Economics Club, the International Relations Club and the Commercial Club.

Second Installment of Roll Call

(Continued from page 4)

school librarian, I came to the conclusion that I preferred teaching. With time off from May, 1943 until Sept. 1945 to work in the War Department in Chicago, that is how I have spent the years since graduation. Since Sept., 1945 I have been teaching English and speech in the Lowell High School."

Inez J. Patton (Mrs. W. G. Hendrickson), Box 201, Beaver Crossing, Neb.: "At present, we (my husband, daughter, age 12, and I) are living in Beaver Crossing, Neb., although Mr. Hendrickson will be teaching in Gresham, Neb. this year. He may have to "commute" due to the housing shortage. However, we are happy to be together again after two long years of separation while Mr. Hendrickson served in the Armed Forces overseas."

Anna Marian Martin, Hotel Sterling, Springfield, Mo.: "The second fall after I received my degree at Lindenwood, I was employed as a commercial teacher in Joplin Senior High School, Joplin, Mo. I remained there until I reached my goal in 1943—the goal to have my typing and shorthand students win all four loving cups in the district contests and both first at the state contest at Columbia. I also taught summer terms and for three years taught typing in the evening adult classes. I enjoyed the visits Mr. Carey Motley made to Joplin High and I always had ready for him a list of girls for Lindenwood. In addition, I found time to serve the Joplin Business and Professional Women's Club as its president for two years . . . the state federation as recording secretary for three years, and the South Central Region as treasurer for Mo., Kan., Okla., Texas, Ark., and La. In 1943, after my father died, I resigned from my teaching position and went to work for radio station WMBH in Joplin as continuity editor. In Aug., 1944, I came to radio station KTTS, the CBS station in Springfield, as program director. I suffered a heart attack in December and spent five months in the hospital and after five blood transfusions I was improved enough to be brought home. I spend twenty-four hours every day in my hospital bed . . . and after checking every morning to see that the nineteen strips of paper are still there on the ceiling . . . turn over and await the issue of the Bulletin telling what the rest of the purple-and-white blazer girls of 1928 are doing."

(We have heard from Miss Martin since she wrote this letter, and we are glad to report that she is able to be up and about but still limited as to activity.)

Erma May Meier (Mrs. Raymond W. Karst), R. 1, Box 281, Clayton, Mo.: "After graduation I decided upon a career as librarian and studied at the St. Louis Public Library School where I met and renewed acquaintances with several other L. C. girls. From there I went to the school library at Cleveland High School in St. Louis and stayed there for six years until

Lindenwood Lass



This future Lindenwood student is Ann Dillman Coon, and she posed for her picture when she was 15 months old. She is the daughter of Dr. and Mrs. W. S. Coon, of 405 Webster Ave., Plymouth, Ind. Her mother was Harriet Dillman, Class of '42.

I married. My husband is an attorney here and is an ardent political enthusiast in St. Louis County. We have three children, Carol Jeanne, 8; Mary Jane, 6; and Ronnie, 4½. All three will be in school this fall, and my life, which has been so completely crowded for eight years, will probably be slightly more leisurely—at least in the daytime! My contacts and chance meetings with L. C. friends have been few and far between. However, it is always a pleasure to meet and hear from them, and of course, the Bulletin is always a welcome addition to the morning mail."

Ruth Ellen Olcott (Mrs. Bishop Mathis), B. M. I., Pass Christian, Miss.: "The month following my graduation, I became Mrs. Bish Mathis, and moved to Little Rock where for five years I enjoyed meeting and associating with many Lindenwood girls. Dancing bridge, and homemaking kept me busy as a "lady of leisure" except for brief periods spent in radio script writing and acting and some stage work. In 1933 we moved to Tyler, Texas and in 1944 began our chain of Professional Schools of Business. It was also in that year that our only daughter, Patsy-a future L. C. girl, was born. My husband wanted a course in Personality Development in Bish Mathis Institute that then was not available in other schools, so the building of this course made me call upon my Lindenwood training. Five years ago in February our doctors decided we needed a rest. The beautiful Mississippi Gulf Coast attracted us and it has been impossible for us to leave it. A comfortable cottage by the sea, a fine husband, a sweet daughter, and most of the other things that go to make a happy and contented life are all ours."

(To Be Concluded Next Month)

ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Another alumna who has won distinction is Miss Alma Kinkade, who attended Lindenwood in 1916-18. Miss Kinkade is president this year of the Los Angeles High School Teachers Association. Her address is 124 S. New Hampshire St., Los Angeles, Calif. Miss Kinkade represented Lindenwood at the inauguration of Dr. Arthur Gardner Coons as president of Occidental College on October 3.

Among recent visitors to the campus were Miss Margaret "Cotton" Cannon, of Louisville, Ky., and Miss Jane McLean, of East St. Louis, Ill. Miss Cannon, Class of '42, is remembered on the campus as the creator of the now famous "All Bark" column in the Linden Bark. She now has her own radio program on Station WGRC in Louisville. Miss McLean, Class of '46, who also conducted the "All Bark" column and also was advertising manager of the Linden Leaves during her college days, is now with the advertising department of the Comfort Printing Co. in St. Louis.

A letter to Mr. Motley brings news of Mrs. Clarence McGuire, of Kansas City. Mrs. McGuire, who was Virginia Hoover, is a member of the Class of '27. She writes that she has a daughter, Judith, who is now 10 months old. Judith has a sister, Katherine, 11, and a brother, Tom, 14.

WEDDINGS

Miss Minota Marguerite Bayliss, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John K. Bayliss, of Shorewood, Wis., and a member of the Class of '45, chose October 30 as the date of her marriage to Thomas Moncure at Alexandria, Virginia.

Another October bride was Miss Phyllis Katherine Carpenter, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Lovene Paul Carpenter, of Ponca City, Okla. Miss Carpenter, who attended Lindenwood in 1938-40, selected October 19 as the date of her marriage to Edwin Lawrence Gamble at Ponca City.

On October 16 at Omaha, Neb., Miss Mary Elizabeth Sawtell, daughter of Mrs. Benjamin Robert Vanderlippe, of Omaha, and a member of the Class of '29, was married to Frederick Stanton Archerd.

Miss Lenore E. Schierding, a member of the Class of '36, chose October 20 as the date of her marriage to John Horn, at St. Charles. Mrs. Horn was awarded Hope of Tomorrow



Robert Roy Finck posed for this picture with his mother when he was 5 months old. He is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Walter Finck, of St. Charles. Mrs. Finck was Carolyn Niedner.

the Lindenwood Fellowship in 1936 and received her Master's degree in sociology at Washington University. She taught for three years at Arkansas State College. Her husband was discharged recently after 40 months of service in the South Pacific. Mr., and Mrs. Horn are now at home in Bartlesville, Oka.

News has been received of the marriage of Miss Jessieanna Horn, of Hay Springs, Neb., to Dean William Messman on August 2, 1945 at Hay Springs. Mrs. Messman attended Lindenwood in 1943-44. She and her husband are now living at 1421 PSt., Lincoln, Neb.

Miss Hellen Boyd, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Roscoe Boyd, of Marion, Ill., chose November 2 as the date of her marriage to Harold H. Ostroff at Marion, Ill. Mrs. Ostroff attended Lindenwood in 1941-43.

On November 28 at Pine Bluff, Ark., Miss Dolores Claire Baim, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Lee Alec Baim, of Pine Bluff, became the bride of James S. Steiner, Mrs. Steiner attended Lindenwood in 1944-45.

An October bride was Miss Miriam Wedeking, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Albert J. Wedeking, of Dale, Ind. Miss Wedeking, who attended Lindenwood in 1937-39, was married on October 21 to Richard Piper Gilmore, at Dale. They are now at home at Frankfort am Main, Germany.

BIRTHS

Michael Stewart is the name chosen for the son born on September 7 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert C. Blayney, of 1114 Fair Oaks, Peoria, Ill. Mrs. Blayney was Phyllis Stewart and is a member of the Class of '42.

A son, who has been named Lafe Dyson, was born on September 9 to Mr. and Mrs. Joseph B. Hill, of 1906 Forty-sixth St., Des Moines, Iowa. Lafe has a brother, Stephen James, 3. Mrs. Hill was Dorothy Jean Dyson and she attended Lindenwood in 1938-39.

Paul Moulton is the name of the son born on September 3 to Mr. and Mrs. Paul E. Redhead, of 5432 East View Park, Chicago, Ill. Mrs. Redhead was Meredith Moulton and attended Lindenwood in 1927-29.

A daughter, who has been named Janet Clark, was born on September 23 to Mr. and Mrs. Julian Clark Reeves, Jr., of 1127 Hinman Ave., Evanston, Ill. Janet's mother was Margaret Thomas, who attended Lindenwood in 1937-38.

Barbara Nancy is the name of the daughter born on October 4 to Mr. and Mrs. Elliott Noble Couden, of 10009 Fifteenth Ave., S. W., Seattle, Wash. Barbara has a brother, Billy, and a sister, Ginny. Their mother was Erma Martin, Class of '37.

A future Lindenwood girl is Kaye Ann, who was born to Mr. and Mrs. Bryan Holloway, of 220 S. Walnut St., McPherson, Kan., on October 2. Kaye has a brother, Steve, who is 4. Their mother was Mary Elizabeth Rape who attended Lindenwood in 1939-40.

A son, who has been named Richard Gene, was born on September 29 to Dr. and Mrs. Richard S. Woods, of 244 Bronk St., Monte Vista, Colo. Mrs. Woods was Catherine Lague and attended Lindenwood in 1938-40.

Martha Jean is the name chosen for the daughter born on September 24 to Mr. and Mrs. Stanmore V. Wilson, of South Orange, N. J. Martha has a sister, Elizabeth Anne, who is 4. Mrs. Wilson, who was Eva Mae Livermore, attended Lindenwood in 1931-32.

Mr. and Mrs. Charles Wallace Shinkle, of 415 W. Second St., North Little Rock, Ark., announce the birth of a son, who has been named Wallace Howell, on September 26. Mrs. Shinkle was Martha Jeanne Atkinson and attended Lindenwood in 1937-39.

John Timothy is the name of the son born on September 23 to Mr. and Mrs. David E. Young, of Newburgh, Ind. Mrs. Young, who was Elizabeth Heard, attended Lindenwood in 1936-37.

A daughter, who has been named Joanne Russell, was born on September 3 to Mr. and Mrs. Joe Russell West, of 500 East Miller St., Jefferson City, Mo. Mrs. West, who was Anne Russell Hoefer, attended Lindenwood in 1928-29.

Hugh Rowland Roberts, II, is the name of the son born on October 8 to Mr. and Mrs. H. R. Roberts, of 3109 Cathedral Ave., Washington, D. C. Mrs. Roberts was Martha Ristine and attended Lindenwood in 1933-34.

A son, who has been named William Hull, was born on October 21 to Dr. and Mrs. Frank Morrison Davis, of 1115 Taylor St., Corinth, Miss. Mrs. Davis was Theo Frances Hull and she is a member of the Class of '34.

Another future Lindenwood girl is Mollie Ann, who was born on October 21 to Mr. and Mrs. James W. Quillian, Jr., of 6415 Pennsylvania Ave., Oklahoma City, Okla. Mollie's mother was Flora Mae Cravens, who attended Lindenwood in 1939-40.

James Royce is the name chosen for the son born on September 30 to Mr. and Mrs. James R. Mitchell, of 1629 Humboldt St., Fort Worth, Texas. Mrs. Mitchell was Laura Nell Harris, who attended Lindenwood in 1938-40.

A son, who has been named Robert Leonard, was born on October 18 to Dr. and Mrs. Robert L. Swanstrom, of 518 N. Nineteenth Ave. E., Duluth, Minn. Robert's mother was Mary Kathryn Kohlbry and she is a member of the Class of '44.

November 1 is the birthday of Sharon Louise, the daughter born to Capt. and Mrs. R. A. Miller, of Mexico, Mo. Mrs. Miller was Helen Brown and attended Lindenwood in 1936-38.

IN MEMORIAM

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Alvin Nieberg, of Washington, Mo., on October 25, after a prolonged illness. Mrs. Nieberg, who was Ella Stumpe, attended Lindenwood in 1916-18. Her sisters, Miss Grace and Miss Frankie Stumpe also attended Lindenwood. To them and to all the members of Mrs. Nieberg's family, Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences.